Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
October 29, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October29, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.            










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 









     1.1 Marla Davis Re: General Election – TC/TC Davis stated the General Election is next Tuesday, November 4, 2014 from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. at the Town Hall. TC/TC Davis noted set-up for the election would be finished by tomorrow.            


     1.2
Craig Davis Re: Number of Selectmen – Mr. Davis asked the BOS to consider bringing the number of Selectmen up to five, due to the amount of time commitments involved because it would make the workload easier and create better continuity. Selectman Nickerson agreed that the Town is getting busier and thinks it is a good idea. Chair Ober suggested checking with the BOS in Tilton because they are a five person Board and see how they feel. Tabled for further discussion next week.    


   





          






2.0  Fire Chief Dexter Re: Budget questions – Chair Ober explained there is a concern with the figure of $134,700 dollars for the two full-time firefighters warrant article and how the Chief got that figure. Chief Dexter replied $159,509 dollars is the worst case scenario figure that would include family benefits & a high salary range. Chief Dexter explained he used the lower figure because half of a per-dim shift ($24K) will also be lost. Chief Dexter noted his ultimate goal is to hire a Paramedic and current staff could apply for the positions but they will be placed in the pay matrix, not a per-diem rate. Chief Dexter stated his budget will be increased by $69K with the other increase to be reflected in the Personnel Administration budget. Selectman Nickerson stated he likes transparency and doesn't think it's in the article. Chief Dexter stated he would be speaking towards this article at Town Meeting. Utility Vehicle warrant article ($39,600 dollars) – Chief Dexter explained that a lot of money has been spent on the current truck, so it can be used as a response vehicle and is used a lot. Chief Dexter stated he would rather use a $40K vehicle versus responding with the $270K apparatus for a medical call. Chief Dexter noted none of the funding for the vehicle is coming from taxation, the revenue ambulance fund will be used or the rescue capital reserve fund ($44K) and he will be discussing this matter with the Trustees of the Trust Funds.        






 









3.0  Ralph Rathjen Re: Road Inventory – Mr. Rathjen suggested the CIP Committee add one hundred thousand dollars to the road maintenance section of the budget but they have not because they would like to see a plan. Mr. Rathjen provided a document of a ten-year road plan that he thought Jon Thayer had drafted. Selectman Van Tassel replied he drafted the plan. Mr. Rathjen stated there should be an inventory of all the Town's asphalt & gravel roads for maintenance & resurfacing. Mr. Rathjen suggested the Capital Improvements Program Committee come up with that inventory, so there will be a basis for the road expenditures. Mr. Rathjen replied yes but not as a voting member of the CIP. Selectman Nickerson stated he agrees with Mr. Rathjen because a road plan has been asked for and has never happened, as well as some of the road ditching and will not be voting on the funds anymore until there is a plan. Mr. Rathjen noted the plan will also help in evaluating the DPW and provide transparency for the taxpayers.      














4.0  Public Hearing Re: Sub Surface – Mark Robataille – Chair Ober opened the Public Hearing at 5:15 p.m. The Town's setback is 75 feet and the State's setback is 50 feet. Mr. Robataille explained he installed the septic system in the winter and it is actually 68 feet from the artesian well. Chair Ober asked how deep the well's casing is and Mr. Robataille replied it is 50 feet, ledge was hit at 15 feet. The BOS reviewed the “as built” plans and a report from Health Officer Tobin. Chair Ober asked Mr. Robataille if he would be willing to sign a liability waiver, if the Board approves the setback reduction. Mr. Robataille replied yes. Chair Ober made a motion to authorize Health Officer Tobin to sign the plans for Mr. Robataille, as long as a hold harmless waiver is signed. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober closed the public hearing at 5:28 p.m. 






  







5.0  Ian Raymond & Dennis Fields Re: Legislative Update - Representative Raymond reviewed all of the Legislation that he was involved in over the past year or that has passed. Medicaid Expansion, Pay Share Fairness, Save the Loons, Genetically Engineered Food Labels, Class VI Road Notification from Towns (not petitioner), Greenhouse Gas Initiative, Pipeline Inspections ( New Jersey to Maine), Process for Check Manifests, Flood Control Reimbursements and Crime for Domestic Violence. Representative Raymond noted the Honeywell heating systems that were installed at all three School Districts have seen a savings of $750K and the projected savings is over $5 million. Representative Fields submitted a one page letter to the Board that touched on Business Profits Tax reforms (safe harbor & tax credits), stronger Human Trafficking laws, criminal background checks for Child Care Agencies and established a crime for the financial exploitation of the elderly, disables or impaired. Chair Ober thanked both Representative Raymond and Representative Fields for their service.  
      






 

6.0  Town Planner Ward Re: Building Permit on Private Roads – Health Emergencies- “EEE”. Planner Ward explained that after last week's “EEE” notification the Town now has protocols in place and a chain of command for notification to the Town’s officials & residents. Chair Ober noted the horse survived and that once temperatures were 28 degrees for two days, the virus would die. Telecommunications – Planner Ward invited the entire BOS to attend the PB’s meeting on Thursday, 11/6/14 because Attorney Kate Miller (DTC) would be giving a presentation regarding telecommunications. Planner Ward noted the Telecommunication Chapter has been adopted in to the Master Plan and there was a recommendation to leave the committee (STAC) standing for contract renewal. Building Permit on a Private Road - Planner Ward provided the BOS with a copy of the Town’s tax map (11.46) of Winni Park Road, the property record card and RSA 674:41. Planner Ward noted the PB voted to recommend the application at their meeting of 10/16/14. Planner Ward stated the owners, Kerry Racki & Kelly Aceto propose to build a second floor on the seasonal cottage with a greater pitched roof for snow loads. Chair Ober noted her only concern was abutter’s view of the lake being blocked. Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to accept the PB’s recommendation for approval of the building permit to build on the private road, plus the submission of the waiver. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Fee Schedule for Building Permits – Planner Ward proposed a sliding scale based on square footage (.15 cents per sq. ft.) because currently the Town charges one fee for large or small projects ($215 dollars) and feels the fee should be keyed to the project’s size. Selectman Nickerson expressed concern with covering administrative costs and requested everyone’s time be included. An increase or decrease in revenue was briefly discussed. Planner Ward was asked to come back in a few weeks with a comparison of what surrounding municipalities do.      


















7.0 Old Business







     

  7.1 Part-time benefits – Tabled.
  






   7.2 Transfer Station job descriptions – The BOS will review the amended job descriptions from Director Bordeau and discuss next week. 

  





     







 

8.0  New Business 

     




       


  8.1
Finance Officer’s hours – FO Petraszewski has requested to work four ten hour days and the BOS agreed this would be okay.          





   8.2 Flood Control Reimbursement – The Town has received $27,277 dollars in Flood Control Reimbursement, as part of the settlement with Massachusetts and the BOS has decided to let the funds go into to the general fund. 




  8.3
BOS Holiday Hours – TA Veloski proposed a holiday schedule for the BOS as follows; Wednesday - November 26th @ 8:00 a.m., Monday - December 22nd @ 4:00 p.m. and Monday - December 29th @ 4:00 p.m. BOS to consider. 












9.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.     





 












10.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          10.1 10/22/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 22, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 22, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







                   










11.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.  





    












12.0 Selectmen's Reports - None at this time.
 



            






   




13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:54 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 5, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.     













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

10/29/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


